Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act

Guidelines for Adults,

Dislocated Workers, and Youth

Texas Workforce Commission

Revised March 18, 2024

Effective WF CMS Implementation

Table of Contents

[I. Introduction 4](#_Toc161132939)

[II. Services for Adults and Dislocated Workers 5](#_Toc161132940)

[Career Services 5](#_Toc161132941)

[Basic Career Services 5](#_Toc161132942)

[Individualized Career Services 7](#_Toc161132943)

[Follow-Up Services 8](#_Toc161132944)

[Training Services 8](#_Toc161132945)

[Eligibility for Training Services 9](#_Toc161132946)

[On-the-Job Training 10](#_Toc161132947)

[Incumbent Worker Training 11](#_Toc161132948)

[Customized Training 12](#_Toc161132949)

[Permissible Local Activities 12](#_Toc161132950)

[Job Seeker Services 12](#_Toc161132951)

[Employer Services 13](#_Toc161132952)

[Coordination Activities 13](#_Toc161132953)

[Other Allowable Activities 14](#_Toc161132954)

[Individuals with Barriers to Employment 14](#_Toc161132955)

[Credentials, Certificates, Certifications, and Licenses 15](#_Toc161132956)

[III. WIOA Adult 16](#_Toc161132957)

[WIOA Adult Eligibility 16](#_Toc161132958)

[Service Priority for Individualized Career Services and Training Services 16](#_Toc161132959)

[Low-Income Individuals 17](#_Toc161132960)

[Family 18](#_Toc161132961)

[Family Income 18](#_Toc161132962)

[Basic Skills Deficient 19](#_Toc161132963)

[IV. WIOA Dislocated Worker 20](#_Toc161132964)

[WIOA Dislocated Worker Eligibility 20](#_Toc161132965)

[Definition of Dislocated Worker 20](#_Toc161132966)

[Specialized Reemployment Services 22](#_Toc161132967)

[Rapid Response 22](#_Toc161132968)

[Reemployment Services and Eligibility Assessment Program 22](#_Toc161132969)

[Trade Adjustment Assistance 22](#_Toc161132970)

[V. WIOA Youth 23](#_Toc161132971)

[Participant in the Youth Program 23](#_Toc161132972)

[WIOA Youth Eligibility 23](#_Toc161132973)

[School Attendance/Determining School Status 24](#_Toc161132974)

[In-School Youth 25](#_Toc161132975)

[Low-Income 25](#_Toc161132976)

[Basic Skills Deficient 26](#_Toc161132977)

[High-Poverty Area 27](#_Toc161132978)

[Out-of-School Youth 27](#_Toc161132979)

[Low-Income Exception 28](#_Toc161132980)

[Youth Program Design 28](#_Toc161132981)

[Objective Assessments 29](#_Toc161132982)

[Youth Program Elements 30](#_Toc161132983)

[Program Expenditures for Out-of-School Youth 38](#_Toc161132984)

[Program Expenditures for In-School Youth 38](#_Toc161132985)

[Program Expenditures for Youth Work Experience 39](#_Toc161132986)

[Incentives for Youth 39](#_Toc161132987)

[List of Revisions 41](#_Toc161132988)

# I. Introduction

The Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) offers an integrated and comprehensive range of services consisting of workforce development activities benefiting employers, job seekers, and communities. The purposes of WIOA are to:

* increase, particularly for individuals with barriers to employment, access to and opportunities for the employment, education, training, and support services needed to succeed in the labor market;
* support the alignment of workforce investment, education, and economic development systems for a comprehensive, accessible, and high-quality workforce development system;
* improve the quality and labor market relevance of workforce investment, education, and economic development efforts to provide individuals with the skills and credentials necessary to secure and advance in employment with family-sustaining wages, and to provide employers with the skilled workers needed to succeed in a global economy;
* promote improvement in the structure and delivery of services through the workforce development system to better address the educational and training needs of workers, job seekers, and employers;
* increase the prosperity of workers and employers; the economic growth of communities, regions, and states; and the global competitiveness of the United States; and
* provide workforce investment activities, through state and local workforce development systems, that increase participants’ employment, retention, earnings, and attainment of recognized postsecondary credentials, and as a result, improve the quality of the workforce, reduce dependency on public assistance, increase economic self-sufficiency, meet the skills requirements of employers, and enhance the productivity and competitiveness of the nation.

The purpose of the WIOA Guidelines for Adults, Dislocated Workers, and Youth is to provide Local Workforce Development Boards (Boards) with criteria and documentation sources for establishing WIOA Title I program eligibility for adults, dislocated workers, and youth. This policy guidance is based on WIOA final rules spanning WIOA Titles I–IV, which were made publicly available in late June 2016. The WIOA final rules pertaining to Titles I and III were published in the Federal Register on August 19, 2016, and became effective on October 18, 2016. Future updates will be added to a new version of the WIOA Guidelines.

Boards are required to document the eligibility of adult, dislocated worker, and youth populations served with WIOA funds. These guidelines describe each WIOA job seeker population and provide information and procedures for documenting and verifying eligibility within them.

# II. Services for Adults and Dislocated Workers

WIOA removed the sequence of service requirement established under WIA, which required that an individual complete an intensive service before receiving training services. Other than a training justification made during assessment and employment planning, there is no requirement that additional career services be provided before an individual enrolls in training. If individuals are determined to be in need of training consistent with WIOA §134(c)(3), then they may be placed in training services.

WIOA establishes two levels of employment and training services for adults and dislocated workers: career services and training services.

## Career Services

Career services for adults and dislocated workers must be available in at least one Workforce Solutions Office in each local workforce development area (workforce area). There are three types of career services, as identified in WIOA regulations at §678.430:

* Basic career services;
* Individualized career services; and
* Follow-up services.

### Basic Career Services

Basic career services must be made available and, at a minimum, must include the following services, as consistent with allowable program activities and federal cost principles:

* Determinations of whether the individual is eligible to receive assistance from the adult, dislocated worker, or youth programs
* Outreach, intake (including worker profiling), and orientation to information and other services available through the Texas workforce system
* Initial assessment of skills levels, including literacy, numeracy, and English language proficiency, as well as aptitudes, abilities (including skills gaps), and support service needs
* Labor exchange services, including:
  + job search and placement assistance, and, when needed by an individual, career counseling, including the provision of information on nontraditional employment and in-demand industry sectors and occupations; and
  + appropriate recruitment and other business services on behalf of employers, including information and referrals to specialized business services not traditionally offered through the Texas workforce system
* Provision of referrals to and coordination of activities with other programs and services, including programs and services within the Texas workforce system and, when appropriate, other workforce development programs
* Provision of workforce and labor market employment statistics information, including information relating to local, regional, and national labor market areas, including:
  + job vacancy listings in labor market areas;
  + information on job skills necessary to obtain the vacant jobs listed; and
  + information relating to the local Target Occupations List and the earnings, skills requirements, and opportunities for advancement in those jobs
* Provision of performance information and program cost information on eligible providers of training services by program and provider type
* Provision of information, in usable and understandable formats and languages, about how the Board is performing on local performance accountability measures, as well as any additional performance information relating to the Texas workforce system
* Provision of information, in usable and understandable formats and languages, relating to the availability of support services or assistance, and appropriate referrals to those services and assistance, including:
  + child care;
  + child support;
  + medical or child health assistance available through the state’s Medicaid program and Children’s Health Insurance Program;
  + benefits under the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP);
  + assistance through the earned income tax credit; and
  + assistance under a state program for Temporary Assistance for Needy Families (TANF), and other support services and transportation provided through that program
* Provision of information and assistance regarding filing claims for unemployment compensation, including meaningful assistance that occurs:
  + in Workforce Solutions Offices, using staff members who are well-trained in unemployment benefits claim filing activities and, on the rights, and responsibilities of unemployment claimants (claimants), and information necessary to file a claim; or
  + by phone or via technology, as long as the assistance is provided by appropriately trained and available staff and within a reasonable time.

Boards must continue to provide claimants with the same types of assistance provided prior to WIOA. Claimants and employers are priority customers at the Workforce Solutions Office. Boards must ensure that staff provides timely assistance to claimants wishing to use Workforce Solutions Office resources to transmit claim-related material to the Texas Workforce Commission (TWC) for claims and appeals adjudication purposes. These customers must also be afforded immediate access to space and any telecommunications equipment necessary to participate in unemployment benefits hearings. Staff should continue to provide customers with dedicated resources as needed—computers, telephones, and printed materials about claim filing and claimants’ rights and responsibilities.

Each Board is provided with a dedicated, direct telephone line to a UI Tele-Center to provide immediate support to claimants with urgent and/or time-sensitive claims-related issues. The workforce areas’ help line numbers are posted to the Intranet on the [Workforce Development Resources page](https://intra.twc.texas.gov/intranet/wf/html/bdtools.html) (near the bottom of the page). These numbers are for staff only and must not be given to claimants.

Assistance in establishing eligibility for programs of financial aid assistance for training and education programs is not provided under WIOA.

### Individualized Career Services

Individualized career services must be made available, if determined to be appropriate, in order for an individual to obtain or retain employment.

Per 20 CFR §678.430(b)(1), a comprehensive and specialized assessment of individual skills levels and service needs is provided to each participant. This is accomplished by using:

* a diagnostic test (such as a TABE test) or other assessment tool; and/or
* in-depth interviewing and evaluation techniques to identify employment barriers and appropriate employment goals.

An assessment is the first service to be provided as the information that is collected through the process is used to develop an individual employment plan (IEP), which describes employment goals, appropriate achievement objectives, and the combination of services in which the individual must complete to achieve such goals. This also includes a list of and information regarding eligible training providers.

Following the completion of the assessment and development of an IEP, the following individualized career services may be provided, as described in the individual’s IEP:

* Group counseling
* Individual counseling
* Career planning
* Short-term prevocational services, including development of learning skills, communication skills, interviewing skills, punctuality, personal maintenance skills, and professional conduct services to prepare individuals for unsubsidized employment or training
* Internships and work experiences that are linked to careers, including transitional jobs
* Workforce preparation activities
* Financial literacy services, such as the following activities described in WIOA §129(b)(2)(D)
* Out-of-area job search and relocation assistance
* English language acquisition and integrated education and training programs

#### Internships and Work Experiences

Internships and work experiences are planned, structured learning experiences that take place in a workplace for a limited period of time. Work experience may be paid or unpaid, as appropriate. An internship or work experience may be arranged within the private for-profit sector, the nonprofit sector, or the public sector. Labor standards apply in any work experience setting where an employee/employer relationship, as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA), exists.

#### Transitional Jobs

Transitional jobs, as described in WIOA §134(d)(5), are time-limited work experiences that are subsidized for adults and dislocated workers who have barriers to employment because of chronic unemployment or inconsistent work history, as determined by the Board. Transitional jobs must be provided in combination with basic career services and supportive services. This combination of services is intended to help adults and dislocated workers transition to unsubsidized employment by the time their transitional jobs come to an end. These jobs may be in the public, private, or nonprofit sectors. Transitional jobs can be an effective way for individuals to gain necessary work experience that they would otherwise not be able to get through an on-the-job training (OJT) contract. The goal is for the individual to establish a work history, demonstrate work success, and develop skills that lead to entry into unsubsidized employment. In a transitional job, there is no expectation that the individual will continue to be employed with the employer after the work experience is complete.

Boards may establish policies that limit the duration of transitional jobs that are offered in the workforce area. Boards must not use more than 10 percent of their combined total of adult and dislocated worker funds to subsidize transitional jobs.

### Follow-Up Services

Follow-up services must be made available, as appropriate—including counseling regarding the workplace—for participants in adult or dislocated worker activities who are placed in unsubsidized employment for a minimum of 12 months after the first day of employment.

## Training Services

WIOA is designed to increase participant access to training services. Training services are provided to equip individuals to enter the workforce and retain employment.

Examples of training services include:

* occupational skills training, including training for nontraditional employment;
* OJT, as described in WIOA §3(44);
* registered apprenticeship;
* incumbent worker training in accordance with WIOA §134(d)(4);
* workplace training and cooperative education programs;
* private sector training programs;
* skills upgrading and retraining;
* entrepreneurial training;
* job readiness training provided in combination with other training described above;
* adult education and literacy activities, including activities of English language acquisition and integrated education and training programs, in combination with training; and
* customized training.

### Eligibility for Training Services

Training services may be made available to employed and unemployed adults and dislocated workers who:

* a Board determines, through assessment and employment planning;
* are unlikely or unable to obtain or retain employment that leads to economic self-sufficiency or wages comparable to or higher than wages from previous employment through career services;
* are in need of training services to obtain or retain employment leading to economic self-sufficiency or wages comparable to or higher than wages from previous employment;
* have the skills and qualifications to participate successfully in training services;
* have selected a program of training services that is aligned with:
  + occupations that are on the Board’s targeted occupations list, or are on the targeted occupations list for another workforce area to which an adult or dislocated worker is willing to commute or relocate;
  + Board-determined early pathway occupations and stackable credentials that lead to a Board target occupation; or
  + occupations that have been determined on a case-by-case basis to have a high potential for sustained demand and growth in the workforce area, based on sufficient and verifiable documentation, in accordance with the Board’s procedures and WIOA 3(23)(A)(ii); and
* are unable to obtain grant assistance from other sources to pay the costs of such training, and related support services, including such sources as state-funded training funds, Trade Adjustment Assistance (TAA), and federal Pell Grants; or require WIOA assistance in addition to other sources of grant assistance, including federal Pell Grants.

WIOA funding for training is limited to participants who:

* are unable to obtain grant assistance from other sources to pay training costs; or
* require assistance beyond that available under grant assistance from other sources to pay training costs and related support services.

Boards and training providers must coordinate funds available to pay for training and must consider the availability of other grant assistance to pay for training costs, such as TANF, state-funded training funds, and federal Pell Grants, so that WIOA funds supplement other sources of training grants. When coordinating other grant assistance, Boards and training providers must take into account the full cost of participating in training services, including the cost of dependent care, transportation, and other support services.

Boards must ensure that Workforce Solutions Office staff documents each participant’s income and expected expenses for the entire training period. WIOA funds may be used to offset any deficit.

A WIOA participant may enroll in WIOA-funded training while the participant’s application for a Pell Grant is pending, if the Board has made arrangements with the training provider and the WIOA participant regarding allocation of the Pell Grant, if it is subsequently awarded. If that is the case, the training provider must reimburse the Board any WIOA funds used to underwrite the training for the amount the Pell Grant covers, including any education fees the provider charges to attend. Reimbursement is not required from the portion of the Pell Grant assistance disbursed to the WIOA participant for education-related expenses.

US Department of Veterans Affairs (VA) benefits for education and training services are not the same as “other grant assistance” under WIOA’s eligibility requirements. Eligibility for VA benefits for education or training services does not prevent a veteran or the veteran’s eligible spouse from receiving WIOA-funded services, including training funds. Similarly, WIOA does not require veterans or spouses to exhaust their entitlement to VA-funded training benefits before allowing them to enroll in WIOA-funded training.

Boards must ensure that WIOA funds are not used to pay training costs:

* for any portion or term of training for which the participant has signed a loan as part of financial aid; or
* that were paid by the participant (or another source) before WIOA program registration.

Before receiving training services under WIOA:

* eligibility determination for specific services is required; and
* a determination of need must be made using an employment plan, as set forth in WD Letter 02-23, Change 2, issued on March 18, 2024, and titled “Adoption of a Universal Employment Plan—Update.”

Boards must ensure that a training justification is completed in WorkInTexas.com for WIOA participants before training services are approved.

### On-the-Job Training

On-the-job training (OJT) is provided by an employer to a paid participant while engaged in productive work in a job that:

* provides knowledge or skills essential to the full and adequate performance of the job;
* is made available through a program that provides reimbursement to the employer of up to 50 percent of the participant’s wage rate (except as provided by the bulleted conditions below) for the extraordinary costs of the training and additional supervision related to the training; and
* is limited in duration as appropriate to the occupation for which the participant is being trained, taking into account the training content and the participant’s prior work experience and service strategy.

Boards may increase the reimbursement rate of OJT contracts up to 75 percent, when taking into account the following factors:

* The characteristics of the participants—whether they are “individuals with barriers to employment” as defined in WIOA §3(24);
* The size of the employer, with an emphasis on small businesses (a business with 250 or fewer employees);
* The quality of employer-provided training and advancement opportunities (e.g., if the OJT contract is for an in-demand occupation and will lead to an industry-recognized credential);
* Other factors the Board may determine to be appropriate, which may include the number of employees participating, employee wage and benefit levels (both at present and at completion), and relation of the training to the competitiveness of the participant.

Note: Boards must document (in a hard case file or in WorkInTexas.com Case Notes) the factors used when deciding to increase the wage reimbursement levels above 50 percent and up to 75 percent.

### Incumbent Worker Training

Incumbent worker training programs are provided by the Board in conjunction with employers or groups of employers to assist workers in obtaining the skills necessary to retain employment or avert layoffs.

Boards must consider the following factors when determining employer eligibility to receive WIOA funding assistance for incumbent worker training:

* The characteristics of the individuals in the program
* The ability of the training to increase the competitiveness of an employee and an employer
* Other factors that the Board determines appropriate, which may include:
  + the number of employees being trained;
  + the wages and benefits, including post-training wage increases, anticipated upon completion of training; and
  + the existence of other training and advancement opportunities provided by the employer.

Boards must be aware that employers participating in incumbent worker training are required to pay the non-federal share of the cost of providing training to their incumbent workers, as set forth in WIOA §134(d)(4)(D). Refer to WD Letter 06-19, Change 2, issued March 18, 2024, and titled “Incumbent Worker Training—Update,” for more details on funding incumbent worker training.

Boards must be aware that an individual does not have to meet WIOA adult eligibility requirements to receive incumbent worker training. If an individual meets the eligibility requirements for the WIOA adult program, they may be enrolled; however, enrollment in the WIOA adult program is not required for participation in incumbent worker training.

Boards must not use more than 20 percent of their combined total of adult and dislocated worker funds to subsidize incumbent worker training.

Boards planning to provide incumbent worker training services must coordinate such activities with their assigned grant manager, as set forth in WD Letter 06-19, Change 2.

### Customized Training

Customized training is designed to meet the specific requirements of an employer or group of employers, conducted with a commitment by an employer or group of employers to employ an individual upon successful completion of the training, and for which the employer pays a significant portion of the training cost.

For employers located in only one workforce area, the Board may determine what represents a significant portion of the training cost, taking into account employer size and other factors the Board may determine to be appropriate, which may include the number of employees participating, employee wage and benefit levels (both at present and anticipated upon completion), the relation of the training to the competitiveness of the participant, and other employer-provided training and advancement opportunities.

For employers located in multiple workforce areas, TWC will be issuing further guidance in a future issuance of these guidelines on determining the employer’s contribution of the training costs.

## Permissible Local Activities

WIOA Title I formula funds allocated to workforce areas for adults and dislocated workers must be used to provide career and training services through Workforce Solutions Offices. Boards determine the most appropriate mix of these services, but both types must be available for eligible adults and dislocated workers.

In addition to training, WIOA Title I funds may also be used to provide the additional services described below.

### Job Seeker Services

* **Customer support** to enable individuals with barriers to employment (including individuals with disabilities) and veterans to navigate among multiple services and activities.
* **Training programs** for displaced homemakers and for individuals training for nontraditional occupations (as defined in WIOA §3(37): occupations or fields of work in which individuals of one gender comprise less than 25 percent of the individuals so employed), in conjunction with programs operated in the workforce area.
* **Work support activities** for low-wage workers, in coordination with Boards, that will provide opportunities for these workers to retain or enhance employment. Work support activities may include any activities available under the WIOA adult and dislocated worker programs in coordination with activities and resources available through partner programs. These activities may be provided in a manner that enhances the worker’s ability to participate, for example by providing activities during nontraditional hours or providing on-site child care.
* **Support services**, including needs-related payments, as described in WIOA §134(d)(2) and (3). Needs-related payments provide financial assistance to participants to enable them to participate in training. Unlike other support services, to qualify for needs-related payments, a participant must be enrolled in training.

Boards, in consultation with one-stop partners and other community service providers, must develop a policy on support services that ensures resource and service coordination in the workforce area in order to best leverage available resources. This policy should address:

* procedures for referral to such services;
* how services will be funded when they are not otherwise available from other sources;
* when WIOA funding is permissible; and
* limits on provision of services.

### Employer Services

* Customized screening and referral of qualified participants in training services to employers
* Customized employment-related services to employers, employer associations, or similar organizations on a fee-for-service basis that are in addition to labor exchange services available to employers under the Wagner-Peyser Act. Boards that choose to provide customized employment-related services to employers, employer associations, or similar organizations on a fee-for-service basis must establish a local policy.
* Activities to provide business services and strategies that meet the workforce investment needs of employers, as determined by the Board and consistent with the Board plan

### Coordination Activities

Employment and training activities in coordination with any of the following:

* Child support enforcement activities, as well as child support services and assistance activities, of the state and local agencies carrying out part D of title IV of the Social Security Act (42 USC 651, et seq.)
* Cooperative extension programs carried out by the US Department of Agriculture
* Activities to facilitate remote access to services provided through the Texas workforce system, including facilitating access through the use of technology
* Activities to:
  + improve coordination between workforce development and economic development and to promote entrepreneurial skills training and microenterprise services; and
  + improve services and links between the local workforce system and employers, including small employers
* Improving coordination between employment and training activities and programs carried out in the workforce area for individuals with disabilities

### Other Allowable Activities

Technical assistance for Boards, partners, and eligible training providers on the provision of service to individuals with disabilities in workforce areas, including the following:

* Staff training and development
* Provision of outreach and intake assessments
* Service delivery
* Service coordination across providers and programs
* Development of performance accountability measures
* Activities to adjust the economic self-sufficiency standards referred to in WIOA §134(a)(3)(A)(xii) for local factors or activities to adopt, calculate, or commission for approval, economic self-sufficiency standards for workforce areas that specify the income needs of families, by family size, the number and ages of children in the family, and sub-state geographical considerations
* Implementing or promising service to workers and businesses, which may include support for education, training, skills upgrading, and statewide networking for employees to become workplace learning advisors and maintain proficiency in carrying out the activities associated with such advising

### Individuals with Barriers to Employment

The term ‘‘individual with a barrier to employment’’ means a member of one or more of the following populations:

* Displaced homemakers
* Low-income individuals
* Native Americans, Alaska Natives, and Native Hawaiians
* Individuals with disabilities, including youth who are individuals with disabilities;
* Older individuals (55 or over)
* Ex-offenders
* Homeless individuals or homeless children and youth
* Youth who are in or have aged out of the foster care system (any current or former foster youth may meet this barrier; however, the priority of services provision for current or former foster youth only applies to youth up to the age of 23)
* Individuals who are English language learners (who need instruction to gain competency in reading, writing, speaking, and comprehension of the English language), individuals who have low levels of literacy, and individuals facing substantial cultural barriers
* Eligible migrant and seasonal farmworkers
* Individuals within two years of exhausting lifetime eligibility under part A of Title IV of the Social Security Act
* Single parents (including single pregnant women)
* Long-term unemployed individuals.

### Credentials, Certificates, Certifications, and Licenses

**Credential** is an all-encompassing term used to describe any type of traditional or nontraditional award within the context of education, training, workforce, and employment development. Credentials are awarded by third-party entities that have relevant authority to issue such credentials after individuals demonstrate proficiency or competency in an occupation or field. Credentials can be earned from a variety of sources, including, but not limited to, educational institutions, industry associations, and government agencies.

**Certificates** are awarded by independent education and training providers associated with specific programs of study, or educational institutions, such as universities, resulting from education focused on one topic (but separate from a degree program). Course content is developed by faculty committees, academic leaders, and instructors, or occasionally through defensible analysis of the topic area—that is, course content and subject matter that can be justified, through testing that leads to certification, and is taught by an instructor for a particular purpose or benefit to an individual. Certificate programs are generally created, taught, and assessed directly by the provider of a program. A certificate demonstrates an understanding of course content at a specific period in time, demonstrates proficiency through provider-administered exams, and is often listed on a résumé as evidence of knowledge for prospective employers. While obtaining a certificate generally signifies the end of the instructional program, earning a certificate may also provide a gateway for achieving a degree.

**Certification** is a type of nontraditional award to an individual that demonstrates proficiency and knowledge, through examination, in a specific industry or trade. Obtaining a certification award is not dependent on any actual education or training program. Instead, evaluating candidates for certification relies on independent, third-party professional and industry-based groups. These national organizations develop and maintain relevant proficiency standards that are assessed and sanctioned by industry-approved examinations facilities, independent of any educational institution or training program. Certifications often have an expiration date, requiring individuals to participate in continuing education or reexamination to stay current. Additionally, certifications are not associated in any way with higher education or degrees and typically require that the potential recipient have some level of professional experience before beginning the process.

Upon earning a certification, professionals often receive a designation to use after their names to differentiate experienced, certified professionals from their peers. After initial certification, the awarding organization requires proof of continuing education (often called continuing education units, or CEUs) to ensure that the professional standards are maintained. Examples of certifications include, but are not limited to, the following:

* Professional project management
* Desktop support administration
* Personal fitness training
* Web design and development
* Certified clinical medical assistant

**License** is a type of nontraditional credential that is generally awarded by a government-regulated agency. Licenses are granted by federal or state government, but usually by state government, and they are mandatory for professional practice in their jurisdiction. A license is more heavily regulated and restrictive due to its governmental association, and it signals that an individual has completed or achieved certain standards. Licenses are often required for health, public education, legal and financial careers. Some examples of occupations that require an individual to have a valid license include plumbers, electricians, real estate brokers, and nurses.

### 100 Percent Transferability between Adult and Dislocated Worker Funding

WIOA provides Boards with the flexibility to transfer up to 100 percent of funds between WIOA adult and dislocated worker allocations.

TWC will review transfer designation requests and provide a response within seven business days of a Board’s notification to transfer funds. Boards must:

* send an email notification to the Board’s grant manager at [bcm@twc.texas.gov](file:///C:\Users\woodsdo1\Downloads\bcm@twc.texas.gov) that includes:
  + “Priority Transfer” in the subject line; and
  + the requested percentage of transfer and dollar amount.

# III. WIOA Adult

Adults must meet basic eligibility requirements and any service priority criteria in effect for the Board.

## WIOA Adult Eligibility

To be eligible to receive WIOA services as an adult in the adult and dislocated worker programs, an individual must:

* be 18 years of age or older;
* be a citizen or noncitizen authorized to work in the United States; and
* meet Military Selective Service registration requirements (males only).

Note: Authorization to work in the United States may be verified through eligibility for unemployment benefits.

## Service Priority for Individualized Career Services and Training Services

Individualized career services and training services must be given on a priority basis, regardless of funding levels, to:

* public assistance recipients;
* other low-income adults; and
* individuals who are basic skills deficient.

Veterans and eligible spouses continue to receive priority of service for all federal and state-funded job training programs, which include WIOA programs. The existing guidance on priority of service for veterans remains in effect. See WD Letter 01-21, Change 1, issued on March 18, 2024, and titled “Applying Priority of Service and Identifying and Documenting Veterans and Transitioning Service Members.”

Under Texas Family Code §264.121, foster youth and former foster youth must be given priority in the receipt of federal- and state-funded services. WD Letter 43-11, Change 2, issued February 19, 2020, and titled “Priority of Service for Eligible Foster Youth—Update,” defines foster youth and former foster youth.

Priority for WIOA individualized career services and training services must be provided in the following order:

* Eligible veterans and eligible spouses (as defined in WD Letter 01-21, Change 2) who are also recipients of public assistance, low-income, or basic skills deficient.
* Non-covered persons (individuals who are not veterans or eligible spouses) who are recipients of public assistance, low income, or basic skills deficient in the following order:
  + Foster youth and former foster youth (as defined in WD Letter 43-11, Change 2) as required by Texas Family Code §264.121
  + Non-foster youth
* All other eligible veterans and eligible spouses.
* Priority populations established by the governor and/or Board in the following order:
  + All other foster youth and former foster youth, as required by Texas Labor Code §264.121
  + Local Board priority groups
* Non-covered individuals outside of the groups given priority under WIOA.

Each Board must establish a policy to ensure priority for the populations described above. The Board’s policy may include a process that also gives priority to other individuals, as long as priority for those individuals follows the order above.

For example, Boards may establish local priority groups for older workers (age 40 or older) or employed individuals whose income is below the Board’s self-sufficiency level, but these local priority groups do not replace the statutory priority given to individuals who are recipients of public assistance, low-income, or basic skills deficient. The Board’s local priority groups must fall within Group 4.ii, “local Board priority groups,” as listed above.

### Low-Income Individuals

An individual who meets any one of the following criteria satisfies the low-income requirement for WIOA adult services:

* Receives, or in the past six months has received, or is a member of a family that is receiving or in the past six months has received, assistance through SNAP, TANF, or the Supplemental Security Income (SSI) program, or state or local income-based public assistance
* Receives an income or is a member of a family receiving an income that, in relation to family size, is not in excess of the current combined US Department of Labor (DOL) 70 percent Lower Living Standard Income Level and US Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) Poverty Guidelines shown on the [WIOA Income Guidelines web page](https://www.twc.texas.gov/programs/wioa/low-income-guidelines)
* Is a homeless individual as defined in §41403(6) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994, or a homeless child or youth as defined in §725(2) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act
* Receives or is eligible to receive a free or reduced-price lunch under the NSLA (for the WIOA adult program, this only applies to the individual receiving the free or reduced-price lunch)
* Is a foster youth, as defined in Texas Family Code §264.101(a-1) and §264.101(d) on behalf of whom state or local government payments are made
* Is an individual with a disability whose own income meets:
  + WIOA’s income requirements, even if the individual’s family income does not meet the income requirements; or
  + the income eligibility criteria for payments under any federal, state, or local public assistance program.

### Family

A family is defined as two or more individuals related by blood, marriage, or decree of court; living in a single residence; and included in one or more of the following categories:

* A married couple and dependents
* A single individual, parent, or guardian, and dependents
* A married couple

If a job seeker is in a common-law marriage, written attestation must be obtained from both parties affirming the fact.

### Family Income

For the purpose of determining WIOA income eligibility, the following are excluded from income:

* Needs-based scholarship assistance
* Financial assistance under Title IV of the Higher Education Act—Pell Grants, Federal Supplemental Educational Opportunity grants, Federal Work Study Program, PLUS, Stafford loans, and Perkins loans
* Cash assistance payments (including TANF, SSI, Refugee Cash Assistance, general assistance, emergency assistance, and general relief)
* One-time income received in lieu of TANF cash assistance
* Income earned by a veteran while on active military duty and certain other veterans’ benefits, such as compensation for service-connected disability, compensation for service-connected death, vocational rehabilitation, and education assistance
* Lump sum payments received as assets in the sale of a house, in which the assets are to be reinvested in the purchase of a new home (consistent with IRS guidance)
* Payments received as the result of an automobile accident insurance settlement that are being applied to the repair or replacement of an automobile
* Foster care payments
* Any withdrawal from an Individual Development Account for the purchase of a home, medical expenses, or educational expenses
* Onetime cash payment, including tax refunds; loans, which are debt and not income; onetime insurance payments; gifts; and lump sum inheritances
* Noncash assistance such as employer-paid fringe benefits, food, or housing received in lieu of wages, Medicare, Medicaid, SNAP, school meals, and housing assistance

Anything that is not listed above as excluded from income is included as income. Additionally, DOL’s Employment and Training Administration recently clarified in Training and Employment Guidance Letters 19-16 and 21-16 that unemployment compensation, child support payments, regular payments from Social Security, and Social Security Disability Insurance (SSDI) are all “included” as income when determining income eligibility.

Note: When a federal statute specifically provides that income or payments received under such statute shall be excluded in determining eligibility for the level of benefits received under any other federal statute, such income or payments shall be excluded in WIOA eligibility determination (for example, adoption subsidies).

### Basic Skills Deficient

An individual who is unable to compute or solve problems, or read, write, or speak English at a level necessary to function on the job, in the individual’s family, or in society satisfies the basic skills deficient requirement for WIOA adult services.

If using an assessment instrument to assess basic skills, Boards must use assessment instruments that are valid and appropriate for the target population and must provide reasonable accommodation in the assessment process, if necessary, for individuals with disabilities.

Boards may:

* determine the method of assessment and process used to determine an individual’s inability to compute or solve problems, or read, write, or speak English at a level necessary to function on the job, in the individual’s family, or in society; and
* based on the method of assessment or assessment tool used, set benchmarks for assessment results that determine basic skills deficiency.

If a formal assessment is used to assess basic skills deficiency, a Basic Skills Assessment form (found under the Assessments tab in WorkInTexas.com) must be completed to document the results of the assessment. However, if basis skills deficiency is determined through an informal assessment, such as an interview, the assessment must be documented in a Case Note. More information about documenting assessments in WorkInTexas.com can be found in TAB 292, Change 1, issued March 18, 2024, and titled “Assessments in WorkInTexas.com.”

Initial assessment of skills levels and determinations of whether the individual is eligible to receive assistance from adult and dislocated worker programs are basic career services, which are allowable services and allowable costs for any individual who meets basic eligibility criteria (age, authorization to work in the United States, and Selective Service).

# IV. WIOA Dislocated Worker

The WIOA dislocated worker program offers employment and training services for eligible workers who are unemployed through no fault of their own or who have received an official layoff notice. WIOA expands the definition of dislocated worker to include the spouse of active military who lost employment as a result of a permanent change in duty location or is unemployed or underemployed and experiencing difficulty in obtaining or upgrading employment.

## WIOA Dislocated Worker Eligibility

To be eligible to receive WIOA services as a dislocated worker in the adult and dislocated worker programs, an individual must:

* be a citizen or noncitizen authorized to work in the United States;
* meet Military Selective Service registration requirements (males only); and
* meet the definition of dislocated worker at WIOA §3(15).

Note: Authorization to work in the United States can be verified through eligibility for unemployment benefits.

### Definition of Dislocated Worker

A dislocated worker is an individual who meets one of the requirements set forth in WIOA §3(15). The following dislocated worker categories can be found in WorkInTexas.com:

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Category | Description |
| 1 | An individual who has been terminated or laid off, or has received notice of termination or layoff, and is:   * eligible for or has exhausted entitlements to unemployment benefits; and * unlikely to return to a previous industry or occupation. |
| 2 | An individual who has been terminated or laid off, or has received notice of termination or layoff, and:   * has been employed for a sufficient duration as to demonstrate workforce attachment, but is not eligible for unemployment benefits due to insufficient earnings; or * the employer is not covered under state unemployment law, and the individual is unlikely to return to a previous industry or occupation. |
| 3 | An individual who has been terminated or laid off or has received notice of termination or layoff as a result of a permanent closure of or substantial layoff at a plant or facility enterprise. |
| 4 | An individual who is employed at a facility at which the employer has made a general announcement that the facility will close. |
| 5 | An individual who was previously self-employed (including farmers, ranchers, and fishermen), but has become unemployed due to general economic conditions in their community of residence or due to natural disaster |
| 6 | Displaced homemaker—An individual who:   * has been providing unpaid services to family members in the home and has been dependent on the income of another family member but is no longer supported by that income; or * is the dependent spouse of a member of the Armed Forces on active duty and whose family income is significantly reduced due to a:   + deployment;   + call or order to active duty;   + permanent change of station; or * service-connected death or disability of the member; and * is unemployed or underemployed and is experiencing difficulty in obtaining or upgrading employment. |
| 7 | The spouse of an active-duty Armed Forces member who has experienced a loss of employment as a direct result of relocation to accommodate a permanent change in duty station of such member. |
| 8 | The spouse of an active-duty Armed Forces member who is unemployed or underemployed and is experiencing difficulty in obtaining or upgrading employment. |

Note: Individuals who are laid off on a temporary basis, with a specific recall date, are not eligible to qualify as a WIOA dislocated worker.

#### Military Service Members

Transitioning service members (TSM) or recently separated veterans qualify as Category 1 Dislocated Workers if they are discharged under conditions other than dishonorable, whether voluntarily or involuntarily.

Workforce Solutions Office staff members must use the following definitions when serving TSMs and recently separated veterans:

* TSM, as defined in WD Letter 01-21, Change 1, issued March 18, 2023, and titled “Applying Priority of Service and Identifying and Documenting Veterans and Transitioning Service Members–Update,” is an individual in active-duty status (including separation leave) who is within 24 months of retirement or 12 months of separation. A TSM is still considered employed by the military and is therefore not a veteran.
* Recently separated veteran, as defined in WIOA §3(63)(B), is any veteran who applies for participation under WIOA within 48 months after the discharge or release from active military, naval, or air service.

#### Local Policies and Procedures

Boards may establish policies and procedures for use in determining an individual’s eligibility as a dislocated worker, consistent with the definition at WIOA §3(15). These policies and procedures may address such conditions as:

* what constitutes a “general announcement” of plant closing under WIOA §3(15)(B)(ii) or (iii); and
* what constitutes “unemployed as a result of general economic conditions in the community in which the individual resides or because of natural disasters” for determining the eligibility of self-employed individuals, including family members and farmworkers or ranch hands, under WIOA §3(15)(C).

## Specialized Reemployment Services

Specialized reemployment services may be available to dislocated workers. Under WIOA, Boards are charged with developing a plan that includes how workforce reemployment activities carried out in the workforce area will coordinate with statewide rapid response activities in assisting dislocated workers with obtaining reemployment as soon as possible. The dislocated worker program specifies three types of specialized reemployment services:

### Rapid Response

Rapid response services provide short-term early intervention and immediate assistance with layoffs and plant closures. The services are designed to transition workers to their next employment as soon as possible.

### Reemployment Services and Eligibility Assessment Program

The Reemployment Services and Eligibility Assessment (RESEA) program targets claimants who are determined likely to exhaust benefits and provides them with a wide array of resources and services that support reemployment and connect them to career services, including coenrollment in the WIOA dislocated worker program through the expedited eligibility process and other program services, as appropriate. To verify RESEA expedited eligibility in the WIOA Application (found under the Employment tab in WorkInTexas.com), Workforce Solutions Office staff must select Expedited Eligibility – RESEA as the dislocated worker eligibility category verification.

### Trade Adjustment Assistance

The TAA program provides additional benefits for dislocated workers from companies directly affected by increased imports or shifts of production/services to other countries. To receive benefits and services, the company layoff must be covered by a trade certification issued by DOL. All eligible TAA participants must be coenrolled in the WIOA Dislocated Worker program through the expedited eligibility process. To verify TAA expedited eligibility in the WIOA Application (found under the Employment tab in WorkInTexas.com), Workforce Solutions Office staff must select Expedited Eligibility – Trade Affected Worker as the dislocated worker eligibility category verification.

# V. WIOA Youth

WIOA outlines a broad youth vision that supports an integrated service delivery system and provides a framework to support in-school youth (ISY) and out-of-school youth (OSY).

## Participant in the Youth Program

An individual is a “participant” in the WIOA youth program once all of the following has occurred:

* An eligibility determination
* The provision of an objective assessment, which includes a review of:
  + the youth’s academic and occupational skill levels; and
  + the service needs and strengths of each youth for the purpose of identifying appropriate services and career pathways.
* Development of an individual service strategy that:
  + is based on the needs of each youth;
  + identifies career pathways, including education and employment goals;
  + considers career planning and the results of the objective assessment; and
  + prescribes achievement objectives and services for the youth.
* The youth’s academic and occupational skill levels
* The service needs and strengths of each youth for the purpose of identifying appropriate services and career pathways
* Participation in any of the 14 WIOA youth program elements

## WIOA Youth Eligibility

To be eligible to receive WIOA youth services, an individual must:

* be a citizen or noncitizen authorized to work in the United States;
* meet Military Selective Service registration requirements (males only);
* have a determination of school attendance to identify whether the individual is attending school; and
* meet the additional eligibility criteria for ISY or OSY, as defined by WIOA §129(a)(1)(B)–(C), and as described in the [In-School Youth](#_In-School_Youth) and [Out-of-School Youth](#_Out-of-School_Youth) subsections of this guide.

Note: Authorization to work in the United States can be verified through eligibility for unemployment benefits.

### School Attendance/Determining School Status

For the purpose of determining whether an individual is an ISY or OSY, school status is based on a determination of school attendance on the date of eligibility determination. Once the school status of a youth is determined that school status remains the same throughout the youth’s current participation.

A youth is “not attending” school if the youth:

* has had at least 10 consecutive days of unexcused absences and on the date of eligibility determination has not returned to school;
* is not attending postsecondary school on the date of eligibility determination;
* has not registered for postsecondary school classes on the date of the eligibility determination; or
* is enrolled only in non-credit-bearing postsecondary classes.

Additionally, participation in the following programs is not considered being “in school” for the purpose of determining ISY/OSY status:

* Adult education programs provided under Title II of WIOA
* YouthBuild programs
* Job Corps programs
* High School Equivalency programs (not funded by the public K–12 system)
* Dropout reengagement programs (not funded by the public K–12 system)

Note: School attendance and school status determine which eligibility definition (ISY or OSY) may apply.

A youth is “attending school” if the youth:

* is enrolled in any of the following schools:
  + Public school
  + Charter school
  + Private school
  + Disciplinary alternative education program (DAEP);
* is homeschooled;
* is attending high school equivalency programs, including those considered to be dropout reengagement programs, funded by the public K–12 system;
* is a high school graduate who has registered for postsecondary classes, even if not yet attending postsecondary classes;
* is attending postsecondary classes; or
* is in between postsecondary school semesters and has registered for classes for a future semester or has paid all or part of the tuition for a future semester.

Note: A youth with fewer than 10 consecutive unexcused absences, or with 10 or more non-consecutive unexcused absences is still considered “attending school.”

Example 1: A 17-year-old has not attended school for the last 12 consecutive school days. If the absences are unexcused, the individual is considered to be “not attending” school. Subsequently, the individual may be considered an OSY if an additional youth barrier is met at the time of eligibility determination. Although the individual may be subject to the local ISD’s truancy and reengagement strategies and may return to school, the individual was determined to be not attending school at the point of eligibility determination and is therefore potentially eligible as an OSY.

Example 2: A 17-year-old has not attended school for the last 12 consecutive school days. The absences are unexcused; however, the individual has been reengaged through the K–12-funded dropout reengagement program. Because the individual is participating in the reengagement program, they are attending school and is therefore potentially eligible as an ISY.

### In-School Youth

As defined in WIOA §129(a)(1)(C), an ISY is an individual who:

* is not younger than 14 and not older than 21 years at time of enrollment in WIOA;
* is attending secondary or postsecondary school at the time the eligibility determination portion of program enrollment in WIOA is made;
* is low-income, as defined by WIOA §3(36), or lives in a high-poverty area (see [Low-Income Exception](#LowIncomeException)); and
* has one or more of the following barriers:
  + Basic skills deficient, as defined by WIOA §3(5)
  + An English language learner, defined as an individual who has a limited ability in speaking, reading, writing, or understanding the English language, and whose native language is a language other than English; or who lives in a family or community environment where a language other than English is the dominant language (verified through self-attestation, a description in WorkInTexas.com Case Notes, or other acceptable documentation)
  + An offender
  + Homeless; a runaway; in foster care, has aged out of the foster care system, or has attained 16 years of age and left foster care for kinship guardianship or adoption; a child eligible for assistance under §477 of the Social Security Act (42 USC §677); or in an out-of-home placement
  + Pregnant or parenting
  + Disabled
  + Requires additional assistance to complete an educational program or to secure or hold employment (WIOA §3(27) and §129(a)(1)(C)). No more than 5 percent of ISY served in the workforce area may be deemed eligible

### Low-Income

An individual who meets any one of the following criteria satisfies the low-income requirement for WIOA youth services:

* Receives, or in the past six months has received, or is a member of a family that is receiving or in the past six months has received, assistance through SNAP, TANF, or the SSI program, or state or local income-based public assistance.
* Receives an income or is a member of a family receiving an income that, in relation to family size, is not in excess of the current combined DOL 70 percent Lower Living Standard Income Level and HHS Poverty Guidelines identified on the [WIOA Income Guidelines web page](https://www.twc.texas.gov/programs/wioa/low-income-guidelines).
* Is a homeless individual as defined in §41403(6) of the Violence Against Women Act of 1994, or a homeless child or youth as defined in §725(2) of the McKinney-Vento Homeless Assistance Act.
* Receives or is eligible to receive a free or reduced-price lunch under the NSLA. While the free/reduced-price lunch low-income requirement primarily applies to ISY, if an OSY is a parent living in the same household as a child who receives or is eligible to receive a free or reduced-price lunch based on income level, then the OSY parent would meet the low-income criteria based on the child’s qualification.
* Is a foster youth, as defined in Texas Family Code §264.101(a-1) and §264.101(d), on behalf of whom state or local government payments are made.
* Is an individual with a disability whose own income meets:
  + WIOA’s income requirements, even if the individual’s family income does not meet the income requirements; or
  + the income eligibility criteria for payments under any federal, state, or local public assistance program.

### Basic Skills Deficient

An individual who meets either of the following criteria satisfies the basic skills deficient requirement for WIOA youth services:

* Is a youth who has English reading, writing, or computing skills at or below the 8th grade level on a generally accepted standardized test; or
* Is a youth who is unable to compute or solve problems, or read, write, or speak English, at a level necessary to function on the job, in the individual’s family, or in society.

Skill levels “at or below the eighth-grade level” may be determined by a grade level of 8.9 or below received on a generally accepted standardized test.

Boards may:

* determine the method of assessment and process used to determine a youth’s inability to compute or solve problems, or read, write, or speak English at a level necessary to function on the job, in the individual’s family, or in society; and
* based on the method of assessment or assessment tool used, set benchmarks for assessment results that determine basic skills deficiency.

If a formal assessment is used to assess basic skills deficiency, a Basic Skills Assessment form (found under the Assessments tab in WorkInTexas.com) must be completed to document the results of the assessment. However, if basic skills deficiency is determined through an informal assessment, such as an interview, the assessment must be documented in a case note. More information about documenting assessments in WorkInTexas.com can be found in TA Bulletin 292, Change 1, issued March 18, 2024, and titled “Assessments in WorkInTexas.com.”

### High-Poverty Area

A youth living in a high-poverty area automatically meets the low-income criterion. A high-poverty area is a Census tract, a set of contiguous Census tracts, Native American Reservation, tribal land, or Native Alaskan Village or county that has a poverty rate of at least 25 percent, as set every five years using the US Census Bureau American Community Survey (ACS) 5-Year data. TWC provides Boards with a list of ACS high-poverty areas in Texas by county on TWC’s [WIOA Program](https://www.twc.texas.gov/programs/wioa) web page under the Resource heading. The list is updated annually following the publication of new ACS data by the US Census Bureau.

### Out-of-School Youth

An OSY is an individual who:

* is not younger than 16 and not older than 24 years at the time of enrollment in WIOA;
* is not attending secondary or postsecondary school at the time the eligibility determination portion of program enrollment in WIOA is made; and
* has one or more of the following barriers:
  + A school dropout is an individual between the ages of 19 and 24 who is no longer attending any school (including an alternative school) and has not received a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent;
  + Between the ages of 16 and 18, has not received a high school diploma or high school equivalency certificate, and has not attended school for three consecutive months, excluding summer months when school is not in session (acceptable documentation includes, but is not limited to, self-attestation, WorkInTexas.com Case Notes, and school records);
  + A recipient of a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent who is a low-income individual (see [Low-Income Exception](#_Low-Income_Exception)) or lives in a high-poverty area and is either:
    - basic skills deficient, as defined by WIOA §3(5); or
    - an English language learner, defined as an individual who has a limited ability in speaking, reading, writing, or understanding the English language, and whose native language is a language other than English; or who lives in a family or community environment where a language other than English is the dominant language (acceptable documentation includes self-attestation, WorkInTexas.com Case Notes, or other acceptable documentation);
  + Subject to the juvenile or adult justice system;
  + Homeless; a runaway; in foster care, has aged out of the foster care system, or has attained 16 years of age and left foster care for kinship guardianship or adoption; a child eligible for assistance under §477 of the Social Security Act (42 USC §677); or in an out-of-home placement;
  + Pregnant or parenting;
  + Disabled; or
  + A low-income individual or an individual who lives in a high-poverty area, who requires additional assistance to enter or complete an educational program or to obtain or retain employment.

Boards must establish definitions and eligibility documentation requirements for the “requires additional assistance to complete an educational program, or to obtain or retain employment” criterion of ISY and OSY eligibility.

### Low-Income Exception

WIOA maintains a 5 percent low-income eligibility exception in which 5 percent of youth who would ordinarily need to be low income for eligibility purposes, do not need to meet the low-income criteria. However, because not all OSY are required to be low income, the 5 percent low-income exception under WIOA is calculated based on the number of youth enrolled in a given program year who are required to meet the low-income criteria.

For example, a workforce area enrolled 200 youth, and 80 of those youth were OSY who were not required to meet the low-income criteria, 60 were OSY who were required to meet the low-income criteria, and 60 were ISY. In this example, the 60 OSY required to be low income and the 60 ISY are the only youth factored into the 5 percent low-income exception calculation. Therefore, in this example, six of the 120 youth who ordinarily would be required to be low income do not have to meet the low-income criteria based on the low-income exception.

## Youth Program Design

The design framework of local youth programs must:

* provide for an objective assessment of each youth participant, including a review of the academic and occupational skill levels and service needs, for the purpose of identifying appropriate services and career pathways for participants and informing the individual service strategy. The objective assessment must include a review of:
  + basic skills;
  + occupational skills;
  + work experience;
  + employability;
  + interests;
  + aptitudes;
  + support service needs; and
  + developmental needs.
* develop, and update as needed, an individual service strategy (WorkInTexas.com service code 413 – Individual Service Strategies (ISS) – Youth Funded) for each youth participant that:
  + is directly linked to one or more indicators of performance (as described in WIOA §116(b)(2)(A)(ii));
  + identifies appropriate career pathways that include education and employment goals;
  + considers career planning and the results of the objective assessment; and
  + prescribes achievement objectives and services for the participant; and
* provide case management of youth participants, including follow-up services.

### Objective Assessments

As discussed in 20 CFR §681.290, in assessing basic skills, Boards must use assessment instruments that:

* are valid and appropriate for the target population;
* provide reasonable accommodation in the assessment process, if necessary, for individuals with disabilities;
* are appropriate, fair, cost-effective, and well-matched to the test administrator’s qualifications; and
* are easy to administer and interpret results.

For purposes of the basic skills assessment portion of the objective assessment, Boards are neither required to use assessments approved for use in the US Department of Education’s National Reporting System (NRS), nor are they required to determine an individual’s grade-level equivalent or educational functioning level (EFL), although use of these tools is permitted. Rather, Boards may use other formalized testing instruments designed to measure skills-related gains.

In contrast to the initial assessment described above, if measuring EFL gains after program enrollment under the measurable skill gains indicator, Boards must use an NRS-approved assessment for both the EFL pre- and posttest to determine an individual’s educational functioning level. For this reason, it is recommended that Boards always use NRS-approved assessments when assessing the basic skills of youth.

A new assessment of a participant is not required if the Board determines, through local policy, that it is appropriate to use an assessment of the participant that was conducted as part of another education or training program. When using a prior assessment, Boards must ensure that appropriate staff:

* receives a copy of the assessment, including results;
* ensures that the previous assessment complies with youth requirements, including academic and occupational skill-level assessments;
* includes assessment documentation in the case file;
* enters the WorkInTexas.com service code 412 – Comprehensive Objective Assessment – Youth Funded; and
* enters complete details in WorkInTexas.com Case Notes.

In order to meet the basic skills and training needs of applicants who do not meet the eligibility requirements of a particular program or who cannot be served by the program, Boards must ensure that youth are referred for further assessment, as necessary, or referred to appropriate programs to meet the skills and training needs of the youth.

## Youth Program Elements

Under 20 CFR §681.460, Boards must ensure that each of the 14 youth program elements are made available to youth participants within comprehensive Workforce Solutions Offices or through an external youth service provider. To ensure the availability of the youth program elements, each Board must develop a policy that identifies:

* who will provide each of the youth program elements (Workforce Solutions Office staff or external youth service providers);
* how referrals to external youth service providers will be made and documented; and
* the documentation process for the provision of youth services.

Boards must ensure that Workforce Solutions Office staff:

* provides youth participants with written information regarding the full array of services that may help them transition into the workforce, as provided through the Board, providers, and partners;
* saves a copy of the document, as signed by the youth participant and case manager, within the youth participant’s case file;
* provides the youth participant with a copy of the signed document; and
* refers the youth participant to appropriate training and educational programs that have the capacity to serve them either on a sequential or concurrent basis.

Although each of the 14 youth program elements must be made available to each youth participant, Boards have the discretion to determine which program services a youth participant receives based on each participant’s objective assessment and individual service strategy. Boards are not required to provide every program service to all youth participants.

The 14 youth program elements are as follows:

1. Tutoring, study skills training, instruction, and evidence-based dropout prevention and recovery strategies that lead to completion of the requirements for a secondary school diploma or its recognized equivalent (including a recognized certificate of attendance or similar document for individuals with disabilities) or for a recognized postsecondary credential.
2. Alternative secondary school services, or dropout recovery services, as appropriate.
3. Paid and unpaid work experiences that have academic and occupational education as a component of the work experience, which may include the following types of work experiences:
   * Summer employment opportunities and other employment opportunities available throughout the school year
   * Pre-apprenticeship programs—a program or set of strategies designed to prepare individuals to enter and succeed in a registered apprenticeship program and has a documented partnership with at least one, if not more, registered apprenticeship programs
   * Internships and job shadowing
   * OJT opportunities, as defined in WIOA §3(44)

Work experience is a planned, structured learning experience that takes place in a workplace for a limited period of time. Work experience may be paid or unpaid, as appropriate, and may take place in the private for-profit sector, the nonprofit sector, or the public sector. Labor standards apply in any work experience in which an employee/employer relationship, as defined by the Fair Labor Standards Act (FLSA) or applicable state law, exists.

Work experience must include an academic and occupational education component that:

* refers to contextual learning that accompanies a work experience, for example, a teacher instructing a class on how to build paper airplanes in order to teach them about velocity;
* includes the information necessary to understand and work in specific industries and/or occupations;
* may occur concurrently or sequentially with the work experience;
* may occur inside or outside the worksite; and
* may be provided by the employer, or provided separately in a classroom, or through other means.

Boards have the flexibility to decide who provides the academic and occupational education component.

Examples of occupational education may include:

* a hospital work experience in which hospital staff teaches the youth about the duties of different types of hospital occupations, such as a phlebotomist, radiology tech, or physical therapist; or
* an auto-repair shop work experience in which auto-mechanics teach the youth about building or repairing a car.

Examples of the academic component of work experience may include:

* a hospital work experience in which hospital staff teaches the youth what individuals in occupations such as phlebotomist, radiology tech, or physical therapist need to know, such as why blood type matters, the name of a specific bone in the body, or the function of a specific ligament;
* job readiness courses provided by the Board’s youth contractor; or
* receiving a lecture from a teacher or an employer on best practices for a plumber.

Local youth programs must expend not less than 20 percent of youth funds to provide ISY and OSY with paid and unpaid work experiences.

Allowable expenditures that may be counted toward the work experience expenditure requirement may include the following:

* Wages/stipends paid for participation in a work experience;
* Staff time working to identify and develop a work experience opportunity;
* Staff time working with employers to ensure a successful work experience;
* Staff time spent evaluating the work experience;
* Participant work experience orientation sessions or employer work experience sessions; and
* Classroom training or the required academic education component directly related to the work experience.

1. Occupational skills training, which includes priority consideration for training programs that lead to recognized postsecondary credentials that align with in-demand industry sectors or occupations in the workforce area involved, if the Board determines that the programs meet the quality criteria described in WIOA §123.

Occupational skills training is an organized program of study that provides specific vocational skills that lead to proficiency in performing actual tasks and technical functions required by certain occupational fields at entry, intermediate, or advanced levels.

Boards must give priority consideration to training programs that lead to recognized postsecondary credentials that align with in-demand industry sectors or occupations in the workforce area. Such training must:

* be outcome oriented and focused on an occupational goal specified in the individual service strategy;
* be of sufficient duration to impart the skills needed to meet the occupational goal; and
* result in attainment of a recognized postsecondary credential.

1. Education offered concurrently with and in the same context as workforce preparation activities and training for a specific occupation, occupational cluster, or career pathway.
2. Leadership development opportunities, including community service and peer-centered activities encouraging responsibility and other positive social and civic behaviors.

Leadership development opportunities are opportunities that encourage responsibility, confidence, employability, self-determination, and other positive social behaviors, such as:

* exposure to postsecondary educational possibilities;
* community and service learning projects;
* peer-centered activities, including peer mentoring and tutoring;
* organizational and teamwork training, including team leadership training;
* training in decision making, including determining priorities and problem solving;
* citizenship training, including life skills training such as parenting and work behavior training;
* civic engagement activities that promote the quality of life in a community; and
* other leadership activities that place youth in a leadership role such as serving on youth leadership committees, such as a Standing Youth Committee.

Positive social and civic behaviors are outcomes of leadership opportunities that are incorporated by Boards as part of their menu of services and that focus on areas that may include the following:

* Positive attitude development
* Self-esteem building
* Openness to work with individuals from diverse backgrounds
* Maintaining healthy lifestyles, including being alcohol and drug free
* Maintaining positive social relationships with responsible adults and peers and contributing to the well-being of one’s community, including voting
* Maintaining a commitment to learning and academic success
* Avoiding delinquency
* Postponing parenting
* Responsible parenting, including child support education
* Positive job attitudes and work skills
* Keeping informed in community affairs and current events

1. Support services, as defined in WIOA §3(59), which enable an individual to participate in WIOA activities. These services include, but are not limited to, the following:

* Linkages to community services;
* Assistance with transportation;
* Assistance with child care and dependent care;
* Assistance with housing;
* Needs-related payments;
* Assistance with educational testing;
* Reasonable accommodations for youth with disabilities;
* Referrals to health care;
* Assistance with uniforms or other appropriate work attire and work-related tools, including such items as eyeglasses and protective eye gear;
* Assistance with books, fees, school supplies, and other necessary items for students enrolled in postsecondary education classes; and
* Payments and fees for employment and training-related applications, tests, and certifications.

Food As a Support Service

Food may be provided to youth participants as a support service when:

* it can be provided at a reasonable cost;
* it is necessary to assist or enable a youth participant to participate in allowable youth program activities and reach employment and training goals; and
* all available funding from community, state, and federal sources has been considered.

Boards must establish policies and procedures for purchasing and distributing food as a support service. The policy must describe:

* limitations on the provision of food as a support service, such as the use of delivery services;
* the identification of other available community, state, and/or federal resources, such as SNAP and food banks, for food provision, as well as the documentation of referrals to these services, when necessary; and
* when the use of WIOA funding is permissible.

The policies and procedures must align with the guidance provided in 2 CFR §200.403 and TWC’s Financial Manual of Grants and Contracts Chapter 8: Cost Principles.

1. Adult mentoring for a duration of at least 12 months that may occur both during and after program participation.

Adult mentoring for youth must:

* be a formal relationship between a youth participant and an adult mentor that includes structured activities in which the mentor offers guidance, support, and encouragement to develop the competence and character of the youth;
* include a mentor who is an adult other than the assigned youth case manager; and
* at a minimum, match the youth with an individual mentor with whom the youth interacts on a face-to-face basis. Group mentoring activities and mentoring through electronic means are allowable as part of mentoring activities.

Mentoring may include workplace mentoring in which the local program matches a youth participant with an employer or employee of a company.

1. Follow-up services for not fewer than 12 months after the completion of participation.

Follow-up services are critical services provided after a youth’s exit from the program to help ensure the youth is successful in employment and/or postsecondary education and training. Follow-up services for youth may include:

* leadership development opportunities and support services;
* regular contact with a youth participant’s employer, including assistance in addressing work-related problems;
* assistance in securing better-paying jobs, career pathway development, and further education or training;
* work-related peer support groups;
* adult mentoring;
* supportive services;
* financial literacy education;
* services that provide labor market and employment information about in-demand industry sectors or occupations available in the local workforce area, such as career awareness, career counseling, and career exploration services; and
* services necessary to ensure the success of youth participants in employment and/or postsecondary education.

Boards must attempt to provide all youth participants with some form of follow-up services for a minimum duration of 12 months. Follow-up services may be provided beyond 12 months at the Board’s discretion. The types of services provided, and the duration of services must be determined based on the needs of the individual, and therefore, the type and intensity of follow-up services may differ for each participant. However, follow-up services must include more than only a contact attempted or made for securing documentation in order to report a performance outcome.

At the time of enrollment, a youth must be informed that follow-up services will be provided for 12 months following exit. If a youth cannot be located or refuses follow-up services, discontinue attempts to provide follow-up services and document in WorkInTexas.com Case Notes.

1. Comprehensive guidance and counseling includes drug and alcohol abuse counseling, mental health counseling, and referrals to external organizations where trained professionals provide counseling services, as appropriate, to address the needs of the individual youth. If a youth participant is referred, the Board must coordinate with such organizations and professionals to ensure continuity of service.

Note: This element does not include career and academic counseling, which aligns with youth program element number 13, as provided in 20 CFR §681.460(a)(13).

1. Financial literacy education.

The financial literacy education program element may include any of the following activities that:

* support the ability of participants to create budgets, initiate checking and savings accounts, and make informed financial decisions;
* support participants in learning how to effectively manage spending, credit, and debt, including student loans, consumer credit, and credit cards;
* teach participants about the significance of credit reports and credit scores, what their rights are regarding their credit and financial information, how to determine the accuracy of a credit report and how to correct inaccuracies, and how to improve or maintain good credit;
* support a participant’s ability to understand, evaluate, and compare financial products, services, and opportunities and to make informed financial decisions;
* educate participants about identity theft, ways to protect themselves from identify theft, and how to resolve cases of identity theft and in other ways understand their rights and protections related to personal identity and financial data;
* support activities that address the particular financial literacy needs of non-English-speaking participants, including providing support through the development and distribution of multilingual financial literacy and education materials; and
* support activities that address the particular financial literacy needs of youth with disabilities, including connecting them to benefits planning and work incentives counseling.

When providing any of the financial activities listed above, Boards must ensure that the financial education provided is age-appropriate and timely, and provides opportunities to put lessons into practice, such as by access to safe and affordable financial products that enable money management and savings.

There are many resources that Boards may use to help provide financial literacy education. For example, [MyMoney.gov](https://www.mymoney.gov/), which provides financial resources, including games, activities, and informational websites, for researchers, educators, and youth. Topics range from budgeting to developing positive relationships with financial institutions.

Additionally, Boards may implement other approaches to help participants gain the knowledge, skills, and confidence to make informed financial decisions that enable participants to attain greater financial health and stability by using high-quality, age-appropriate, and relevant strategies and channels, including, when possible, timely and customized information, guidance, tools, and instruction.

1. Entrepreneurial skills training.

Entrepreneurial skills training provides the basics of starting and operating a small business. Such training must develop the skills associated with entrepreneurship, including, but not limited to, the ability to:

* take initiative;
* creatively seek out and identify business opportunities;
* develop budgets and forecast resource needs;
* understand various options for acquiring capital and the trade-offs associated with each option; and
* communicate effectively and market oneself and one’s ideas.

Approaches to teaching youth entrepreneurial skills include, but are not limited to, the following:

* Entrepreneurship education that provides an introduction to the values and basics of starting and running a business. Entrepreneurship education programs often guide youth through the development of a business plan and may also include simulations of business start-up and operation.
* Enterprise development, which provides support and services that incubate and help youth develop their own businesses. Enterprise development programs go beyond entrepreneurship education by helping youth access small loans or grants needed to begin business operation and by providing more individualized attention to the development of viable business ideas.
* Experiential programs that provide youth with experience in the day-to-day operation of a business. These programs may involve the development of a youth-run business that young people participating in the program work in and manage. Or, they may facilitate placement in apprentice or internship positions with adult entrepreneurs in the community.

1. Services that provide labor market and employment information about in-demand industry sectors or occupations available in the workforce area, such as career awareness, career counseling, and career exploration services.

Numerous tools and applications can be used to provide youth with relevant labor market and career information. Labor market information (LMI) tools can be used to help youth and young adults make appropriate decisions about education and careers. LMI tools identify in-demand industries, occupations, and employment opportunities, and provide knowledge of job market expectations including education, skills requirements, and potential earnings.

WIOA youth program providers are encouraged to use readily available online career exploration tools to help youth assess their abilities and interests and find related employment information. Suggested online tools that connect youth to self-service LMI tools include [Texas Reality Check](https://texasrealitycheck.com/), [Texas Career Check](https://texascareercheck.com/), [My Next Move](https://www.mynextmove.org/), and [Get My Future](https://www.careeronestop.org/GetMyFuture/default.aspx?frd=true).

Career awareness activities include providing information on a variety of careers and occupations available, their skill requirements, working conditions and training prerequisites, and job opportunities across a wide range of industry sectors.

Career counseling or guidance may include advice and support in making decisions about what career paths to take, providing information about résumé preparation, interview skills, potential opportunities for job shadowing, and the long-term benefits of postsecondary education and training (for example, increased earning power and career mobility).

1. Activities that help youth prepare for and transition to postsecondary education and training.

Postsecondary preparation and transition activities and services prepare ISY and OSY for advancement to postsecondary education after attaining a high school diploma or its recognized equivalent.

Postsecondary education includes many kinds of education and training programs, including technical college degree and certification programs, apprenticeships, two- and four-year public and private colleges and universities, trade schools, and more.

Transition planning may include, but is not limited to, programs designed to expand access to college and other postsecondary institutions, particularly for youth facing barriers to enrollment. Activities may focus on improving academic readiness, identifying postsecondary strengths and interests, and helping with applying for college and institutional admission or financial aid.

Common activities include, but are not limited to:

* individualized career planning;
* career shadowing;
* postsecondary education options exploration, including technical schools, community colleges, four-year colleges and universities, and registered apprenticeship programs;
* postsecondary education admissions counseling;
* postsecondary education application assistance;
* postsecondary education financial aid assistance;
* fields of study guidance;
* postsecondary education campus visits;
* postsecondary education entrance exam (SAT/ACT) preparation; and
* study skills workshops and parent support workshops.

Resources for such activities may include school counselors, teachers and parents, graduates and current students, and employers, as well as career exploration programs, and library and online career information.

## Program Expenditures for Out-of-School Youth

All Boards must spend a minimum of 75 percent of youth funds on OSY. DOL had previously granted TWC a waiver that allowed Texas to reduce the minimum OSY expenditure rate to 60 percent. That waiver expired at the end of PY’20.

Administrative costs are limited to 10 percent of local youth funds and are not subject to the 75 percent minimum OSY expenditure requirement. The OSY expenditure rate is calculated after subtracting funds spent on administrative costs.

In order to enhance individual participant choice in their education and training plans and provide flexibility to service providers, Boards may use individual training accounts (ITAs) for OSYs, ages 16 to 24, using WIOA youth funds when appropriate.

## Program Expenditures for In-School Youth

Decreased funding for ISY programs requires Boards to identify existing resources throughout their communities that can provide services to ISY.

Although WIOA limits the use of ITAs solely for OSY, DOL has approved TWC’s waiver request to expand the use of ITAs. ITAs may be used for ISY ages 16 to 21. This waiver, among other capabilities, enables Boards to serve youth under the age of 18 who have dropped out or who are at risk of dropping out of school and were also classified as ISY prior to dropping out.

## Program Expenditures for Youth Work Experience

Under WIOA, not less than 20 percent of local youth funds must be used to provide OSY and ISY with paid and unpaid work experiences that have academic and occupational education as a component of the work experience, which may include the following types of work experiences:

* Summer employment opportunities and other employment opportunities available throughout the school year;
* Pre-apprenticeship programs—a program or set of strategies designed to prepare individuals to enter and succeed in a registered apprenticeship program and has a documented partnership with at least one, if not more, registered apprenticeship program;
* Internships and job shadowing;
* OJT opportunities, as defined in WIOA §3(44).

Boards must track program funds spent on paid and unpaid work experiences, including wages and staff costs for the development and management of work experiences, and report such expenditures as part of the local WIOA youth financial reporting. The 20 percent minimum is calculated based on non-administrative local area youth funds and is not applied separately for ISY and OSY.

## Incentives for Youth

Under 20 Code of Federal Regulations (CFR) §681.640, incentive payments are allowed for youth participants if the incentives are connected to recognition of achievement of milestones in a program directly tied to education, training, or the successful completion of a work experience that occurs during program participation. Refer to WD Letter 15-19, Change 1, issued March 18, 2024, and titled “Guidelines for the Provision of Incentives for Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act Youth and Choices, including NCP Choices Participants–Update,” for more details on incentive payments for youth participants.

Boards must develop guidelines and strategies that align with the local program’s organizational polices governing the award of incentives and must ensure that WIOA-funded incentive payments are:

* tied to the goals of the specific program;
* outlined in writing before the commencement of the program;
* aligned with the local program’s organizational policies;
* based on the availability of funds; and
* provided in accordance with the Cost Principles contained in 2 CFR Part 200 (Uniform Guidance).

Federal funds must not be spent on entertainment costs. Therefore, incentives must not include movie or sporting event tickets or gift cards to movie theaters or other venues whose sole purpose is entertainment.

Incentive payments for youth participants must be considered on a case-by-case basis. Such payments are not guaranteed, and participants are not entitled to receive them. Incentives may be provided to both ISY and OSY if they comply with the requirements of 20 CFR §681.640.

Examples of an achievement of milestones may include:

* attainment of a high school diploma or a Texas Certificate of High School Equivalency;
* completion of an industry recognized certificate/credential or occupational skills training;
* receipt of an associate or bachelor’s degree; or
* successful completion of a work experience.

While incentives may be provided for successful completion of a work experience, Boards must ensure that incentives are not tied to the “academic or occupational education component” of a work experience.

Note: WIOA funds may not be used to fund incentives for completing job readiness training or classes; however, Boards may leverage private funds for incentives that WIOA cannot fund.

# List of Revisions

Note: The guide contains minor, non-substantive editorial changes that are not included on the List of Revisions. Some sections of the guide have been moved into other sections.

March 2024

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Section | Revisions |
| General | Made terminology changes regarding the implementation of WorkInTexas.com as TWC’s case management system. |
| Individualized Career Services | Reorganized the section to emphasize the order of events and activities |
| Training Services | Reorganized the section to allow for better flow of information |
| Basic Skills Deficient | Updated information regarding documentation of assessment results and information |
| Definition of Dislocated Worker | Updated dislocated worker categories to align with WorkInTexas.com, including the definition of displaced homemaker, reorganized the section to allow for better flow of information, and deleted the Temporary or Seasonal Worker section |
| Youth Program Design | Reorganized the section to allow for better flow of information |

August 2023

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Section | Revisions |
| 100 Percent Transferability between Adult and Dislocated Worker Funding | Clarified the process for transferring funds between the WIOA Adult and Dislocated Worker programs. |
| Youth Assessments | The requirement for the use of an assessment that is less than six months old has been removed. |
| Youth Program Elements | Added requirements for the development of a policy to ensure availability of youth program elements in addition to providing guidance on written communications regarding available youth services. |
| Youth Program Element #7: Support Services | Updated references, added information regarding the provision of food as a support service, and the requirement to have a policy for its purchasing and distribution. |
| Youth Program Element #10: Comprehensive Guidance and Counseling | Clarified the definition of “comprehensive guidance and counseling” |
| Youth Program Element #11: Financial Literacy Education | Replaced the resource for youth financial literacy |
| Program Expenditures for Out-of-School Youth and In-School Youth | Updated information regarding the provision of ITAs for ISY per the DOL-approved waiver |

August 2021

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Section** | **Revisions** |
| Program Expenditures for Out-of-School Youth | Updated OSY minimum expenditure rate |

April 2020

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Section** | **Revisions** |
| Eligibility for Training Services | Moved content and provided clarifying information on training provider reimbursement of WIOA funds for Pell Grants |
| Permissible Local Activities | Added support services policy requirements and local policy requirement for employer-related services provided on a fee-for-service basis |
| Service Priority for Individualized Career Services and Training Services | Provided clarifying information |
| Definition of Dislocated Worker | Updated information on “unlikely to return” |
| Military Service Members | Updated military service member Dislocated Worker qualification |
| Basic Skills Deficient | Updated assessment instrument guidance |
| High-Poverty Area | Added link to the High Poverty Areas in Texas by County data on the TWC website |
| Youth Program Design | Updated assessment instrument guidance |
| Program Expenditures for OSY and ISY | Made modifications based on the waiver that expanded the use of ITAs for ISY |